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In my role as Chairman of the Financial Policy Committee (FPC), I attach the FPC's formal 
response to the recommendations that you set out in your letter and accompanying annex of 16 
March. 

In your letter, you outlined the challenges facing the United Kingdom from the global economic 
outlook and the vigilance needed given the global and domestic risks that the UK faces. The 
FPC shares this view. At its meeting in March, the FPC judged that the outlook for financial 
stability in the United Kingdom had deteriorated since it last met in November 2015. That 
assessment reflected both an increase in risks stemming from the global environment (including 
capital outflows from emerging market economies and the re-acceleration of credit growth in 
China) and that domestic risks had been supplemented by risks around the EU referendum, 
which the FPC assessed to be the most significant near-term domestic risks to financial stability. 

These risks underscore the need for a resilient financial system. Through the implementation of 
reforms, the resilience of the core of the banking system has improved materially since the 
financial crisis: banks have more capital, rely less on short-term funding and are less 
interconnected. 

As you note, the FPC has provided greater clarity on its expectations for the appropriate level of 
capital for the UK banking system and has today finalised its framework for the systemic risk 
buffer of capital that will apply to ring-fenced banks and to building societies with more than E25 
billion of deposits and shares (excluding deferred shares). The Committee's views on capital 
are grounded in the need to ensure that the banking system can serve the real economy in both 
normal and stressed conditions. 
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The FPC welcomes your commitment to ensuring it has all the appropriate tools it needs to 
deliver its statutory objectives. In particular, it notes your intention to bring forward secondary 
legislation to provide the FPC with powers of Direction over the buy-to-let mortgage market. The 
FPC will continue to monitor closely recent developments in that market and potential threats to 
financial stability from buy-to-let mortgage lending. 

The Bank of England and Financial Services Act 2016, which received Royal Assent on 4 May, 
will place the FPC on the same statutory footing as the Monetary Policy and Prudential 
Regulation Committees of the Bank of England. The 2016 Act also, as you note, adds two new 
members to the FPC: the Deputy Governor for Markets and Banking; and an additional external 
member. I look forward to working with both the current and new members to achieve the FPC's 
objectives. 

Reflecting the development of the post-crisis programme of financial reform and the evolution of 
the risk environment, the FPC intends to review, update and publish its medium-term work 
programme later this year. 

Yours sincerehtf 
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FINANCIAL POLICY COMMITTEE RESPONSE TO HM TREASURY'S "REMIT AND 
RECOMMENDATIONS FOR THE FINANCIAL POLICY COMMITTEE" 

On 16 March 2016, the Chancellor set out a series of recommendations to the Financial Policy 
Committee (FPC) under sections 9E(1) and 9E(2) of the Bank of England Act 1998 ('the Act'). 
This document sets out the Committee's response, in accordance with section 9E(3) of the Act. 
The response is organised around the sub-headings of the HM Treasury document. 

A. The Government's economic policy 

The Financial Policy Committee notes the Government's economic policy, including its 
objectives for growth and employment. 

B. Matters that the Financial Policy Committee should regard as relevant to the Bank's 
financial stability objective, and the responsibility of the Committee in relation to 
the achievement of that objective 

The Committee acknowledges the matters that HM Treasury recommends the Committee to 
regard as relevant to the Bank's financial stability objective. The Committee welcomes the 
clarification that the purpose of preserving stability is to contribute to avoiding serious 
interruptions in the vital functions which the financial system as a whole performs in our 
economy: notably, the provision of payment and settlement services, intermediating between 
savers and borrowers, and insuring against risk. These vital functions are recognised in the 
Bank's current Financial Stability Strategy. 

In line with the Act, the Committee seeks to further the Bank's financial stability objective 
primarily by identifying, monitoring and taking action to remove or reduce systemic risk, with a 
view to protecting and enhancing the resilience of the UK financial system. Those systemic 
risks include in particular those associated with: structural features of financial markets; the 
distribution of risk within the financial sector; and unsustainable levels of leverage, debt or 
credit growth. 

The FPC will therefore consider: 

i. Prudential risks associated with the banking system; 
ii. Prudential risks associated with the non-bank financial system, including markets; 
iii. Non-financial risks, including conduct risks and cyber security. 

One of the Committee's powers is to make Recommendations to the Prudential Regulation 
Authority (PRA) and the Financial Conduct Authority (FCA). The Committee recognises that this 
role entails making Recommendations on general policies and approaches rather than on 
actions specific to individual firms. The Committee is briefed on the position of individual firms 
by the PRA and FCA when relevant to financial stability, as is to be expected given the United 
Kingdom's currently concentrated banking system. 

The Committee recognises that it could, where appropriate, use its Recommendation 
powers to steer general policies towards types of firms or risks, including the PRA's 
strategic approach to large systemically important firms, and will do so where appropriate. 



C. The responsibility of the Financial Policy Committee in relation to support for the 
Government's economic policy 

Recommendations as to the interaction between the FPC's objectives 

The Committee's primary objective is to exercise its functions with a view to contributing to the 
achievement by the Bank of the financial stability objective. The Act does not require or 
authorise the Committee to exercise its functions in a way that would in its opinion be likely to 
have a significant adverse effect on the capacity of the financial sector to contribute to the 
growth of the UK economy in the medium or long term. 

Subject to its primary objective, the Committee has a secondary objective of supporting the 
Government's economic policy, including its objectives for growth and employment. In practice, 
actions that seek to protect and enhance the resilience of the UK financial system would be 
expected to contribute positively to growth over the medium and long term. Recent experience 
demonstrates that financial stability is a precondition for sustainable economic growth; a stable 
and resilient financial system should help to facilitate a sustainable efficient flow of funds within 
the economy and an effective allocation of savings to investment. 

The Committee recognises that action to increase resilience may in some circumstances have a 
short-term effect on growth, even when that action will make a positive contribution to growth in 
the medium and longer term. In such circumstances, it will manage and communicate its 
approach transparently and consistently, having regard to proportionality and, where appropriate 
and practicable, the costs and benefits of its actions in the context of its primary and secondary 
objectives. More broadly, the Committee will set out how its actions contribute to its objectives, 
including its judgement as to the balance of risks to those objectives and how those risks have' 
evolved and are expected to evolve. 

Further, the Committee will design carefully its policies in pursuit of its primary objective in ways 
that as far as possible are effective in achieving also its secondary objective. And it will regularly 
assess its work programme against its secondary objective to consider the extent to which 
policies in pursuit of its primary objective may also support its secondary objective. 

'•• Recommendations regarding facilitating finance for productive investment 

HM Government's framework for raising productivity is built around: 

• Encouraging long term investment in economic capital, including infrastructure, skills 
and knowledge; and 

• Promoting a dynamic economy that encourages innovation and helps resources flow 
to their most productive use. 

Some of the Committee's policies to date are likely to provide support for these initiatives 
directly. The Committee has established a medium-term priority to ensure resilient and 
diverse sources of market-based finance - which should better diversify funding for the real 
economy. 

The Committee will continue to consider the capacity of the financial sector to supply finance 
for productive investment when judging whether its actions could have a significant adverse 
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effect on the capacity of the financial sector to contribute to the growth of the UK economy in 
the medium or long term. 

The Committee will look at the effects of its policies cumulatively as they are implemented, to 
consider whether policies designed in pursuit of its primary objective give rise to unintended, 
undesirable consequences when considered in aggregate. In doing so, it will continue to draw 
on the findings of the Open Forum held by the Bank on 11 November 2015, which took stock of 
the reform agenda in financial markets. The Committee also aims to incorporate the results of 
the joint research work that is now underway between HM Treasury and the Bank to create a 
better measurement of productive investment. In April 2016, the Bank published a Discussion 
Paper on 'Understanding and measuring finance for productive investment'. 

Recommendations regarding support for the Government's policy towards the  
financial services industry 

The FPC will, through discharging both its primary and secondary objectives, support the 
Government's policy towards the financial services industry. 

In terms of the Government's policy towards competition in the financial services sector, other 
national authorities wili play the primary role. For example, the Competition and Markets 
Authority is charged with a single primary duty to seek to promote competition, both within and 
outside the United Kingdom, for the benefit of consumers, and the FCA has an objective to 
promote effective competition in the interests of consumers. 

The FPC will, where practicable in the context of its financial stability objective, consider how its 
policy actions (or decisions not to act) might affect competition, innovation and the international 
competitiveness of the UK financial system. 

D. Matters to which the Committee should have regard in exercising its functions 

'• Recommendations as to the interaction between monetary policy and  
macroprudential policy 

Monetary policy and macroprudential policy objectives are, in general, complementary. A 
resilient financial system is a vital precondition for price stability and helps to ensure changes in 
monetary policy are transmitted to the economy effectively and predictably; price stability 
contributes to fostering a stable financial system, by removing the distortions caused by varying 
inflation expectations. 

The actions of the FPC can have implications for the objectives of the Monetary Policy 
Committee (MPC) and wee versa. As part of the MPC's guidance on the future stance of 
monetary policy announced in August 2013, the FPC was asked to assess whether the stance 
of monetary policy posed a significant threat to financial stability that could not be contained by 
the substantial range of mitigating policy actions available to the FPC, the FCA and the PRA in a 
way consistent with their objectives. That recognised that monetary policy has an important role 
to play in mitigating financial stability risks, but only as a last line of defence. The MPC's further 
guidance on the setting of monetary policy reiterated that this division of responsibilities between 
regulatory policy and monetary policy would continue once the 7% unemployment threshold was 
reached, as it was in February 2014, and the financial stability knockout no longer applied. In 
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addition, with the conventional instrument of monetary policy constrained by the lower bound to 
interest rates, the FPC's actions may be particularly relevant to the level of aggregate demand, 
the way the financial system transmits changes in monetary policy to the economy and, 
therefore, for the MPC's objectives. That makes close liaison between the FPC and the MPC 
especially important at the current juncture. 

In reaching its decisions, the Committee considers the policy settings and forecasts of the MPC, 
as first explained in its June 2013 Financial Stability Report (FSR)} The FPC's consideration 
over the past two years of potential financial stability risks stemming from the UK housing 
market, and subsequent action, provides an example of this. The Committee will continue to 
explain how it has regard to the stance of monetary policy and the MPC's forecasts. 

More generally, overlapping membership of the Committees should foster coordination. This is 
enhanced by the sharing of relevant information, briefing and analysis to all members of both 
Committees. For example, FPC and MPC members are free to attend the other Committee's 
briefing meetings. The Committees also have joint discussions where the circumstances 
warrant it. The two Committees have already conducted joint briefing meetings focused on 
topics of mutual interest, such as credit conditions and housing. To enhance this interaction 
further, four joint briefing meetings are being held over the course of 2016. 

Recommendation that the Financial Policy Committee have regard to risks to public  
funds 

As recommended, the Committee considers material risks to public funds arising from its actions 
to support resilience, or failure to take such actions, in both the short and long run. It seeks to 
minimise overall risks to public funds in this context where consistent with its statutory 
objectives, and takes account of any such risks in formulating its actions. 

Staff from the Bank, including the PRA, and the FCA brief the Committee on developments that 
are relevant to financial stability including, as appropriate, the position of individual financial 
institutions. The Bank executive will alert the FPC to any Public Funds Notices to the 
Chancellor unless there is an exceptional reason not to do so, in which case the Bank will notify 
HM Treasury that the FPC is not being informed. Where the FPC is notified, the Committee's 
briefing will include an assessment of the implications for systemic stability of the failure or 
distress of the institution in question given its circumstances. 

i i L Recommendation to the Treasury on legislative changes to the regulatory perimeters 

The Act provides for the Committee to make recommendations to HM Treasury relating to the 
boundaries between and within regulated activities and products. The FPC will make such 
recommendations only where it identifies systemic risks that cannot otherwise be addressed. 

The Committee has an established process to assess such systemic risks outside of the core 
banking sector. It receives regular briefings from the Bank, the PRA and the FCA on 
potential risks to financial stability presented by different sectors and activities. It also holds, 
at least annually, a dedicated discussion on these risks. And it undertakes a regular deep 

1Box 3 of the June 2013 FSR discusses how the FPC has regard to the policy actions of the 
MPC: http://www.bankofengland.co.uk/publications/Documents/fsr/2013/fsrfull1306.pdf. 
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analysis of certain activities beyond the core banking sector that merit further investigation. 
The FPC draws on this analysis to inform its judgement on the appropriate boundaries 
around, and within, the regulatory perimeter. 

Were the Committee to make a recommendation to HM Treasury in this area, it would, as 
recommended, provide evidence to explain why a change to the perimeter was a necessary and 
proportionate response to the risks it had identified, and an explanation of why existing 
provisions were insufficient. 

iv. Recommendations regarding enhancing the accountability of the FPC 

The Committee is accountable to Parliament and the public. FPC members are subject to a 
clear code of conduct designed to preserve the Committee's reputation for integrity and 
independence of judgement. Members need to be, and be seen to be, independent of 
Government and other influences. To promote accountability, all FPC members stand ready to 
give evidence to the Treasury Committee, including by giving evidence following each FSR. As 
required by the Act, the Governor also meets with the Chancellor after each FSR to discuss 
matters relating to the stability of the UK financial system, with a public record of the meeting 
published within six weeks. 

Consistent with its statutory objectives and functions, the Committee recognises the 
importance of reducing uncertainty and boosting confidence in financial markets through its 
actions. To that end, it is continuing to develop its published indicators, which it has set out in 
its Policy Statement The Financial Policy Committee's powers to supplement capital 
requirements', published in January 2014, its two Policy Statements on the leverage ratio and 
housing tools, published in July 2015, and its April 2016 Policy Statement The Financial 
Policy Committee's approach to setting the countercyclical capital buffer*. These indicators 
are considered alongside a wider set of information, varying over time depending on emerging 
risks, including market and supervisory intelligence. And the Committee will explain its 
decisions and judgements in the context of both this analysis and its published indicators. 

Annual concurrent stress tests of banking sector resilience are also a key element of the 
Committee's approach to increasing confidence in the financial system. The first concurrent 
stress testing exercises took place in 2014 and 2015. In October 2015 the Bank set out its 
approach to stress testing the UK banking system for the next three years, and the Bank has 
now published the scenario and hurdle rate framework for the 2016 exercise. 

The Committee agrees on the importance of clear and consistent communication, especially on 
decisions reached by consensus. The Act (paragraph 11 (4) of the Schedule 2A) requires the 
Chair of the Committee to seek to ensure that decisions are reached by consensus where 
possible. The Record of the FPC's policy meeting will continue to reflect the deliberations of the 
Committee in reaching a consensus to ensure that its decision making is transparent and 
accountable. As set out in the Record of the Committee's March 2015 meeting, this will include 
the range of views expressed in the FPC's regular briefing and issues meetings ahead of its 
policy meetings, in the event that these played a role in the forming of a consensus. Where 
a consensus cannot be reached, the results of any vote, including individual members' votes and 
the balance of arguments, will be set out in the Record of the meeting; and members will be free 
to explain their vote subsequently. In such circumstances, the Committee will seek to ensure 
that its communications avoid uncertainty. 
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As set out in the Record of the Committee's November 2015 meeting, while the legislation 
requires the Chair of the Committee to seek decisions of the Committee to be reached by 
consensus wherever possible, the discrete nature of the decision on the countercyclical capital 
buffer (CCyB) may not always lend itself to a consensus-based process. The legislation allows 
the Committee to vote on the setting of the CCyB when the Chair forms the opinion that 
consensus cannot be reached. As agreed at that meeting, the Committee will be flexible in its 
approach to deciding how to set the buffer. 

v - Recommendations as to engagement with financial sector participants and other  
external experts 

The FPC will continue to fulfil its statutory responsibilities in an open and collaborative 
fashion, seeking the views of industry participants, academics, other regulators and the 
public, as appropriate, to supplement its own expertise, and will further develop structures to 
do so. 

When it consults publicly, the FPC will continue to align the length of the consultation to the 
complexity and impact of its proposals. 

There may be cases where urgent action is required in order to protect and enhance the 
stability of the financial system - either directly or because implementation of the policy with a 
lag could bring about precisely the action that the Committee was seeking to avoid. In such 
cases, it may be appropriate for the Committee to act without, or with abbreviated, consultation. 
When deciding whether and how to engage with external experts, the Committee will give 
careful consideration to whether the publication of a contemplated future policy action could 
give rise to actions aimed at avoiding future requirements, regulatory arbitrage, or financial 
sector participants taking other actions that could lead to risks to financial stability. 




